Faculty Senate ACF Report

February 1, 2008

The Advisory Council of Faculty met at Glenville at 12:15 p.m., on November 29, to review and discuss the Higher Education Faculty Presentation before the HEPC on November 30 and later this month before the CTC Council and LOCEA.  The presentation included faculty issues before the Policy Commission and before the Legislature.  Highlights of ACF and HEPC meetings are 

below.

[The ACF did not meet in December 2007 and the members of the ACF were requested to attend a meeting of the HEPC on January 25, 2008, which took the place of a January ACF meeting.]

Advisory Council of Faculty Meeting, November 29, 2007:  

I. Officer Reports: Legislative Advisory Coordinator Shurbutt reported 100% faculty senate and assembly approval for the 2008 Higher Education Faculty Issues.  Thus as Chair Nutter gives the ACF presentation tomorrow before the HEPC (and later before the CTC Council and LOCEA), WV Higher Education Faculty will have, for the first time ever, a completely unified front.  Shurbutt also noted that, in our capacity as advisors to the Legislature, she sent an October 5 letter Senator Unger, asking that legislation be created to remove the 5% limitation on tuition waivers, so that all BOGs might have equity with Marshall and WVU in extending tuition waivers to faculty and staff in order to recruit and retain the best employees.  Shurbutt shared the email sent to Senator Unger and to Kim Sencindiver (Unger’s Legislative Assistant) as a follow-up reminder.  Shurbutt was asked to contact Jean Lawson to finalize the ACF presentation before LOCEA.
II. ACF Power Point Program and Presentation:   Chair Nutter shared the Power Point program that will highlight information about faculty, our responsibilities, and our issues for the coming year.  The theme of the presentation is Higher Education Opens Doors for Economic Development.  Several issues are HEPC and CTC Council issues, while others will be addressed by the Legislature.  Chair Nutter used the opportunity to refine the Power Point program and tighten the focus.  Carol Plautz (Blue Ridge) took notes for Roy.

III. HEPC & CTC Council Issues:  

1) The ACF will ask the HEPC to develop a consistent policy ruling on the 10% Salary Increase for Promotion.  At present, despite reporting from the various school administrators for the Faculty Study, it does not appear that all schools continue this singularly important and effective “merit” award (in most cases the only real, substantial merit award faculty members will actually apply for), or if they do and promotion is granted in an economically lean year for the institution, the 10% raise may still not be awarded along with the promotion.  

2) While the Faculty Personnel Study was included in a spring 2007 HEPC agenda, it (and the individual institutional reports) has not been posted in any visible spot on the HEPC website.  These reports were created from data sent by each institution, and all reports were approved by administrators at all institutions; thus they should be available for the faculty and community at the HEPC website.  Currently, only the ACF website carries the reports in an easy-to-find and visible location.  Chair Nutter will enquire why the Faculty Study appears to have been lost in the ether mist.  This transparency is particularly important as some faculty are disputing some details reported by a few administrators.  Chair Nutter will likewise ask that the ACF website be linked to the HEPC site.

3) The ACF will ask for CTC Council support for legislative action on raising the 20% community college tenure limitation to 30%.  While faculty concede the necessity for more personnel flexibility on the community college level in order to address fluid curricular needs of the individual communities, there nonetheless needs to be some fundamental stability among faculty in order to manage programs (see Faculty Personnel Study recommendation that all major programs need at least one full-time management staff person).  It is important to note that one institution, Blue Ridge CTC, remains below the current 20% tenure limit, according to the Faculty Study.

IV.  Legislative Issues:

The 2007-2008 Faculty issues are as follows:

1.  Increase legislative funding to the National Average in order to 



-improve student access and retention,



-compensate for inflation that annually affects each institution,



-fund appropriate merit increases for full-time faculty,



-provide for new full-time and tenured faculty positions,



-fund raises for adjunct faculty salaries;

2. Increase the State’s share of retirement contribution from 6% to 7.5% for higher Education employees;

3. Allow Higher Education Employees the right to serve in the legislature;  

4. Amend State Code to eliminate the cap on tuition waivers as a recruitment and retention strategy for faculty and staff:

♠ Amend 18B-10-6A so that the removal of tuition waiver limitation that WVU and Marshall currently enjoy can be extended to any institution whose BOG chooses to broaden the scope of waivers;

♠ Repeal 18B-10-5 and 18B-10-6, which mandate the 5% waiver restriction for undergraduate and graduate institutions respectively.
V.  2008 WV Great Teachers Seminar:

The Great Teachers Seminar will now operate under the wing of the Advisory Council of Faculty, and all Council members will function to disperse information about the Seminar to their campuses or see that it is dispersed.  Mark Goldstein (Northern) will function as facilitator for the program.  The Seminar will occur June 23 through June 26, 2008, at North Bend State Park.  Each institution (with the exception of Marshall and WVU) may send a maximum of two faculty representatives to the seminar.  The deadline for application is May 1.  Information and application forms will be forwarded to each ACF member for dissemination during the month of December 2007.  

HEPC Meeting, November 30, 2007:

At the beginning of the meeting, HEPC Chair David Tyson revised the order of the agenda, putting the faculty, staff, and student presentations at the end of the meeting.

The following are highlights from the meeting, which ran from 12:30 until 3:30 p.m.  

I. Fall 2007 enrollment Report: There was a modest rise in the over-all higher education enrollment, with the greatest growth at WVU and in the community colleges.  Shepherd, Bluefield, West Liberty, Potomac State, and the Osteopathic School experienced enrollment increases, while other four-year institutions lost enrollment.  The enrollment trend for the next decade will be downward, reflecting declining numbers of high school graduates in the state.

II. Academic Program Items:

A. HEPC Master Plan, 2007-2012 (approved)  Document is available at http://wvhepc.org/index.php?option=com_frontpage&Itemid=41.

B. Institutional Compact Reporting Document (approved)

C. Shepherd University Revised Mission Statement and Core Values (approved)

D. Bachelor of Science in Computer Engineering at Shepherd (approved with caveat that Shepherd not duplicate other engineering programs in the state)  There was a good deal of discussion about following up on HEPC program approvals to be certain about both quality and viability.

E. Bachelor of Arts in Multi-Disciplinary Studies at WVU, Parkersburg (approved)

F. Update on WV Tech (continued updating and upgrading of equipment and report of steady enrollment in most programs)

III. Financial/Facilities Items:

A. Ten-year Campus Master Plan, WV State University (not approved)  While the vote was 3/3, the Chancellor interceded to note that his staff would work with State to address the weaknesses of the plan.
B. Tuition and Fee Discount for Out-of-State Students at West Liberty State (approved)

C. Modified Out-of-State Tuition Rates for Glenville (approved)

D. Peer Institutions (approved)   Each institution has 20 peers that will be used as measurements for funding and performance.  Hardcopies are available upon request or see http://wvhepcdoc.wvnet.edu/commission/Agenda_113007.pdf.

E. Approval of HEPC 2009 Budget Request  As Chancellor Noland reported this agenda item, he noted that faculty salaries will be a priority.  Data in the report revealed WV last among the 16 SREB states.  Retention and recruitment of qualified faculty will be a major priority.  The budget broke down as follows: Institution Operating Budgets = $16,514,211; Need-Based Student Financial Aid = $15,176,000; Faculty and Staff Salaries = $16,814,765; and Capital Funding = $16,000,000.  Academic Research funding has not yet been determined.  Capital projects are detailed in a separate report.  Both are available in hard copy or at http://wvhepcdoc.wvnet.edu/commission/Agenda_113007.pdf.
IV. Rules Proposed:

A. PROMISE (changes in series 7)  A number of PROMISE rules changes include removal of minimum SAT/ACT scores required (the PROMISE board will set the criteria for awards each year); a June 1 deadline appears to supplant the March 1 deadline; 2500 GED score required for home schooled scholars; some community service in college will be required.  A variety of other changes are noted in the revision of series 7.  Chancellor Noland assured the Commission that PROMISE will remain solvent through the next academic year; however, the program will warrant close inspection to see whether academic requirements will need adjustment in the future

V. ACF, ACCE, ACS Presentations:

Staff, faculty, and student presentation were made after a break at 2:30, during which time perhaps half the room departed.  A few presidents and HEPC staff remained.  A demeaning and disruptive time limit was called by HEPC staff for each presenter.  Nonetheless, ACCE gave an effective presentation, with some issues similar to those of the faculty.  The ACF presentation, given by Chair Roy Nutter (WVU), was very well-done despite the circumstances, with Roy’s making clear that several of our issues could be managed at the HEPC level (institutional consistency with the 10% salary increase upon promotion and mandating some form of comparable administrative evaluations).  Roy noted that evaluations are, by and large, a one-way street for faculty alone among Higher Education Employees.  Other issues (see above) are legislative issues, which Chair Nutter asked the HEPC support.  For full presentation, see the ACF website at http://www.wvacf.org/wvacf/home.aspx. 


The discrepancy between what administrators reported in the Faculty Study concerning the 10% Salary Increase upon Promotion and the reality of what is occurring at some institutions did receive some interest from HEPC members, who agreed that it was unfair not to award the raise when a promotion was granted in economically lean years.  In the discussion, HEPC members asked for copies of the Faculty Report (presented in January 2007 and unfortunately buried on the HEPC website).  Chancellor Noland agreed to link the ACF website to the new HEPC site and to have all reports clearly visible.  

The final Advisory Council of Students (ACS) report was delivered by Shepherd Business major Amanda Agee.  Amanda highlighted the need for campus plans during emergency situations and times of trauma.  The report was appropriate, timely, and extremely well presented, despite conditions at the end of the meeting.  

Submitted by:

John Richards, Ph.D.

ACF Representative

